
Draft MINUTES of the SURREY HILLS AREA OF OUTSTANDING NATURAL BEAUTY BOARD (SURREY HILLS BOARD) – ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING held at 13:30 on 13 September 2023 at Box Hill Education Centre, Tadworth, Surrey.
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1. CHAIR’S WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chair welcomed the Board and observers to the meeting and asked those present and attending remotely to introduce themselves. She updated the Board on the following recent activity:
· Visit of The Chancellor and Secretary of State for the Environment. A helpful discussion with the ministers took place regarding the work of the Surrey Hills Board, nature recovery and future funding.

· Partnership tour of Manor Farm, Wotton, which included a tractor trailer tour. The group learned a lot about the realities of farming in the AONB.

· Levelling Up and Regeneration Bill currently passing through the House of Lords. If supported, Amendment 282M would deliver some of the recommendations of the Glover Report including a greater responsibility for partner organisations to further the objectives of management plans.

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received: Councillor Claire Malcolmson (Cllr Roger Adams – substitute), Kristina Kenworthy, Romy Jackson, and Tim Bamford.
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
None declared.

4. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the Board meeting held on 7 June 2023 were approved as a correct record of the meeting.
5. PUBLIC QUESTIONS

No public questions had been received by the deadline.
6. PLANNING ADVISER’S ANNUAL REPORT
Clive Smith, Planning Advisor to the AONB Board presented the report.

The following key issues were raised during the discussion:

· Recruitment and retention of planning officers to ensure that there is sufficient knowledge of planning issues within the AONB.

· Issues with Local Plan status (especially Tandridge).

· Planning Officers’ decisions about which applications to submit to the AONB for advice, ensuring the most appropriate ones as well as significant applications are consulted upon.
· Clive would welcome discussion with planning departments regarding consultation arrangements to make the system more manageable.

· As the proposed boundary extension would result in some Areas of Great Landscape Value (AGLVs) outside the new boundary losing their current protection, councils were urged to ensure that Supplementary Planning Documents were in place to protect these areas in future.
· Consultation on Permitted Development Rights (PDR) in AONBs – robust response articulating concerns about potential extension of PDRs into protected landscapes from Board, echoed by other AONB partnerships and National Park Authorities. Importance of enabling management of agriculture by allowing replacement buildings, whilst restricting the collective impact of development, particularly residential, which undermines the natural beauty of the area.
The Board:

(i) NOTED the Planning Adviser’s annual update and that the Planning Adviser should contact the planning departments regarding the consultation protocol.
(ii) AGREED that Appendix A be submitted as the Board’s response to the Government consultation on extending Permitted Development Rights in AONBs and be copied to local Members of Parliament and give local publicity to the concerns.
7. ANNUAL GOVERNANCE, MANAGEMENT PLAN MONITORING AND FINANCE REPORT
Rob Fairbanks, Surrey Hills AONB Director and Emma Cole, Surrey Hills AONB Communications Lead, presented the report:

The following key issues were raised during the discussion:

· Highlighted that implementing the Glover Review was still the main focus of DEFRA’s work.
· A new visual identity for the National Landscapes would be introduced in late November 2023. Surrey Hills AONB will be leading on the communications for the South East region.

· The Chair suggested that the Board set up task and finish groups to work with local authority communications teams on this work; Emma agreed to set this up.

· The Chair reported on work taking place with other AONBs, Defra and Natural England to review governance arrangements with a view to developing a governance toolbox. This would include the review of the Board’s constitution, which needed to take place before summer 2024.

· Funding has been confirmed for the next year; known risks and mitigations have been included in the risk register. Discussion took place regarding future funding and the impact of a possible change of Government, and the need to build relationships with politicians across parties

· It was noted that the National Association for AONBs did not typically lobby politicians due to its funding relationship with DEFRA, but the Chair noted that individual AONBs could advocate for National Landscapes and the party conference season was soon approaching

· It was noted that local authorities should be asked to make their full contribution to the AONB’s work rather than a nominal amount.

· Upcoming work would include nature recovery programmes, work with clusters of farmers, and “Big Chalk” – an ambitious project around chalk landscapes of southern England
· Active travel, accessibility and inclusion were also key priorities.
The Board:

(i) NOTED the Surrey Hills Management Plan (2020 – 2025) Monitoring Framework.
(ii) APPROVED the outturn report for 2022/2023.

(iii) AGREED the core estimates for 2024/2025.

(iv) APPROVED the Risk Register.

(v) NOTED proposals for a governance review.

(vi) NOTED Surrey County Council process for Surrey Hills Team Restructure.
(vii) NOTED proposals for National Landscapes rebranding.

8. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
Wednesday 6 December 2023, venue to be confirmed.
The meeting closed at 14:42.
_____________________________________________________________
Kathy Atkinson
Independent Chair
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